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PROCEEDINGS OF THE DODGE COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS
Regular meeting of the Dodge County Board of Supervisors was called to order by Chairman Missel at 9:00 A.M. on Wednesday, April 12, 2017 in the Board Room of the Courthouse, Fremont, Nebraska with the following members present:  Saalfeld, George, Osborn, Strand, Beam, Weddle and Missel.  Absent:  None.  Prior to roll call, Chairman Missel announced the meeting to be an open public meeting and that the open meeting laws were posted for anyone’s review.  

The Board unanimously declared the meeting legally convened.

The Board unanimously approved the agenda as printed and received and placed on file various county officials’ reports, copy of agenda and minutes of March 23, 2017 meeting of PSAP (Public Service Answering Point) Operations Board, letter from Nebraska Assistant Attorney General Leslie S. Donley regarding petition they received on the county’s policy setting copy fees at $1.00 per copy and $5.00 per copy for sheriff’s reports, Fremont Health Board of Trustees System Board minutes of their February 27, 2017 meeting and copy of financial statement for month ending February, letter from Spectrum regarding Charter Communications changes to channel programs, Certificates of Insurance of Cuming and Pleasant Valley Townships, minutes of the March 28, 2017 meeting of the Dodge County Planning Commission, correspondence from NDEQ (Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality) regarding Nick Kloke Livestock Animal Feeding Operation, Notice of three (3) Public Hearings of Colfax County Planning Commission for a Conditional Use, Amend to Floodplain Overlay District and Amend the Land Use Map to be held on Wednesday, April 19, 2017, NIRMA’s (Nebraska Intergovernmental Risk Management Association) Safety Shorts for April, Low Income Ministry (Food Pantry Report) for the month of March 2017 and copy of agenda and minutes of April 7, 2017 meeting of PSAP (Public Service Answering Point) Governance Board.

The Board unanimously, with Missel abstaining, approved the minutes of the March 29, 2017 meeting as printed.
At 9:05 A.M., the Board recessed as a Board of Supervisors and convened as a Board of Corrections.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.
Under any items of discussion, County Attorney Glass reported a large medical bill being held for negotiations under the Mental Health Commitment Act.

At 9:08 A.M. the Board adjourned as a Board of Corrections until Wednesday, April 26, 2017 at 9:05 A.M.


Immediately thereafter, the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.

The Board unanimously approved the wage and hour claims as submitted in the amount of $196,639.36.

The Board unanimously approved the financial claims as submitted in the amount of $235,562.16.

The Board unanimously passed a motion resetting the uniform copy fee previously set at $1.00 per copy to $.25 per copy and let stand the $5.00 per sheriff’s reports, effective immediately.


Next on the agenda was a tabled item, the consideration to proceed with the issuance of Industrial Development Revenue Bonds for R and D USA, LLC, A Nebraska Limited Liability Company, d/b/a Scribner Natural Products in the aggregate principal amount of not to exceed $17,000,000.  Supervisor Osborn was ready to vote in favor of the project with some reservations.  Richard Bell, David Dennis and Bruce Schreiner were again present at the meeting. Mr. Dennis explained the paper process with documents being reviewed by five different attorneys.  He also commented they are seeking nine patents and cannot disclose individual details, because of inside trading that would be against the law to share.  Mr. Schreiner explained all documents must be fully acceptable by all and today was just the first of many documents. Supervisor Strand asked for the item to be tabled again, since the County Attorney’s office was waiting for information from the State of Nebraska and commented he could not support it at this time, because he did not have enough information to support the project.  Deputy County Attorney Linsey Bryant explained they are seeking advice in this area from state agencies and they were hoping to have an opinion by today, but it has not yet been received.  Supervisor George asked for copies of documents such as the appraisal supporting the valuation and if the appraisal company was licensed in Nebraska, title insurance and utility agreement with the City of Scribner along with their business plan in ample time to review prior to the next meeting.  Mr. Schreiner indicated those documents would be made available and all the documents would be in their final form within two weeks and prior to the next meeting.  The Board unanimously passed a motion to table any action on the bonds or any action rescinding previous actions until the next meeting.

Another tabled item was considered by the County Board, OPPD (Omaha Public Power District) potential easements covering Dodge County drainage ditch property and fee acquisitions associated with the same and possible action approving and authorizing the proper signatures on the Right-of-Way Easement and the Warranty Deed.  Jacob Farrell of OPPD commented he and their Attorney Russell Westerhold met with Attorney Tom Thomsen and did come to an agreement on changes to the documents which were approved by County Attorney Glass.  The Board unanimously approved and authorized the Chairman to sign the easement and Warranty Deed as amended with changes as agreed upon.

A Public Hearing was held to consider the request of Stephensmeier Ag Inc. of 645 County Rd. F, Scribner, Nebraska to subdivide a 6.67 acre parcel and obtain a Conditional Use Permit as per Article 12, Section 2. Conditional Uses Section 4.2 Exemptions B for an existing dwelling located in the NE ¼ of the NW ¼ of Section 36, Township 20 North, Range 5 East in Webster Township, Zoning District A-1, Intensive Ag.  With no testimony for or against the subdivision and permit, the Board unanimously accepted the recommendation of the Planning Commission and approved the subdivision of the 6.67 acre parcel and granted the Conditional Use Permit, based on the conditional use conforms to the intent and purpose of the regulations and the use conforms to regulations of the district in which it is located.

At 10:00 A.M., the Board recessed as a Board of Supervisors and convened as a Board of Equalization.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.

In separate motions, the Board unanimously received letters of appeals of the 2016 Homestead Exemptions from Glen R. Suhr of Scribner, Nebraska, Karen Honeycutt of Fremont, Nebraska and Teresa Merriman-Bliven of Fremont, Nebraska and passed motions instructing the County Assessor to submit their 2016 homestead exemption applications to the State of Nebraska for consideration of approval for reimbursement, due to this being the first time they filed their applications late, and if the state does not reimburse the county for the exemption, their homes will be taxed.


The Board unanimously approved tax roll corrections #4794 and #4795.

The Board unanimously received and placed on file a copy of a letter from County Assessor Churchill to Health Care Professionals Inc. regarding her decision to deny the exempt status of property of Fountain Springs 2nd Lot 1.

The Board briefly discussed the 2017 protest season.  Agreement proposals will be sent to referees to be considered at a later meeting.

At 10:13 A.M., the Board unanimously passed a motion to go into closed session to discuss TERC appeals as requested by Deputy County Attorney Linsey Bryant.

At 10:17 A.M., the Board unanimously passed a motion to go back into open session from the discussion of appeals.  No action was taken as a result of the closed session.

Immediately thereafter, Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Equalization until 10:00 A.M. on Wednesday, April 26, 2017.

At 10:19 A.M., the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors with all members being present.

A Public Hearing was held to consider the vacation of a segment of County Road 14 from County Road S, south to County Road S. Blvd. located between Sections 5 and 6, Township 17 North, Range 7 East.  With no testimony for or against the vacation, the Board unanimously passed a motion to adopt and authorize the proper signatures on a Resolution vacating the segment of County Road 14. 

Committee Report – Supervisor Beam reported the rapiscan for courthouse security entrants is no longer fixable, its boot sequence is no longer working.  Supervisor Strand commented the county is paying an extra $1,000 a week by adding another officer and felt it needed to be replaced ASAP.  Quotes were being obtained to replace the scanner.
Committee Reports – Supervisor Osborn reported the new ENHSA building is now open.  Supervisor Saalfeld commented the NIRMA session he attended on April 6th was very interesting.  Chairman Missel reminded everyone of the upcoming County Board workshop, May 31st thru June 2nd in Kearney.

At 10:30 A.M., the Board unanimously passed a motion to go into closed session to discuss general assistance claims for the month of March, 2017.
At 10:40 A.M., the Board unanimously passed a motion to go back into open session from the discussion of the claims.  No action was taken as a result of the closed session on any of the claims.

At 10:42 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Supervisors until Wednesday, April 26, 2017 at 9:00 A.M.
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